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WALKER

FROM THE EDITOR
After the hype and excitement of the Beijing Olympics all thoughts and anticipation turn now to London 2012. The main topics at this stage are generally cost and performance. 

Since the bid was won the cost has risen dramatically and there is now talk that competitors will be housed 4 or 6 to a room rather than the desired 1 or 2. 

I can understand the concern of those who live in London who feel that they are picking up the tab but who else is going to benefit? It certainly will not be those who live 100’s of miles away. I cannot see for the life of me that those of us, who live in Leicester, for instance, will see any benefits whatsoever. 

As for performances then of course ‘Athletics’ has a long way to go and everybody has a view on how many medals will be won but what about ‘Walking’ specifically. Of course the ideal situation would be to have a total of 9 walkers selected but to my mind that is totally unrealistic. Let us look at the facts. 
First of all the entry standards. On the one hand, due to natural progression, they should be tightened. However, due to the fact that the Games are being held on home soil they may be more generous and at best keep the standards exactly the same as for Beijing.

If this is the case the standard for the 50kms. was ‘A’ 4hrs. and ‘B’ 4.07.00. So far this year we have just one [4.04.49] beating the ‘B’ standard with the next best recording 4.16.19.

At 20kms. the ‘A’ standard was 83 mins. with the ‘B’ 84.30. Topping the rankings this year is 86.14.

The Women’s 20kms. had standards of 93.30 and 98.00. At least we had Joanna Jackson heading the rankings with 91.33 but the next best was 106.04. 
Of course things can change but not drastically in less than four years. At best I would think that four starters are by far the best we can hope for.

Now back to THE LEICESTER WALKER.

Very little material has been received but I have managed to obtain some interesting articles that I intend reproducing.
CONTACT

E-Mail from Dave Palfreman: - Just a note to thank you for once again sending out another very interesting issue of THE LEICESTER WALKER. I hope that you can open the attachment which you might find interesting. Best wishes to you and Sylvia. [Ed. I could not open the attachment and so I told Dave and then I received the following: - Thanks for replying to my E-Mail. Sorry you could not open the attachment. I did wonder if it was possible. What I will do is put it in an envelope and pop it through your door when I’m next round your way. [Ed. Dave’s contribution can be found later].

E-Mail from Brian Adams: - I have seen occasional results for Henry D’Silva from the Isle of Mann. Perhaps someone across there has contact with him.

E-Mail from Hardeep Minhas: - It was good to catch up with you and discuss old times. I am sore in places I haven’t been for a long time. Hope to catch up with you again soon. In the meantime below are my details. [Ed. Hardeep turned up before the Jim Sharlott walks and decided to walk. His time was 68.42. He joined the club in 1977 and his last race, according to my records, was in May 1981.                       The Post Office 15kms. where he recorded 88.49. The previous year he recorded 54.05 [10k] and 111.45 [20k].
E-Mail from curator of R.A.P.C. museum [see later article]:- Whilst looking through the silver collection I have come across the following trophy,

Front: Leicester Road Walking, 9AD & LNSA

Road Walk Team Trophy, 12 August 1941.

Won by RAPC Leicester.

Reverse:        RAPC Team

                   1. Cpl F. Rankin

                   2. Pte F. Woolford

                   3. Pte G.Lomas                                           

                   5. Pte L. Turner

                       Pte W. Johnson

                       Sgt J. Millwood.

I will take a photograph and e-mail in on to you after my next visit to the store. [Ed. I wonder if any readers recognise any of the above names as being members of other Walking Clubs during the war years.] 

Letter from Brian Ashwell: - I have been in constant touch with Henry D’Silva and he is in fine health and turns out now and again in walks, he is also still coaching and competing in his sport of fencing. I have missed out in my competitions of running and many social or other functions as I had a very bad attack of shingles in January and couldn’t go out for 4 months. I have only just started training again though I still have the shingles. I am also advising a lot of runners at present, about 11 in all. I hope to start racing again when I feel that I am ready. Wishing you all the best. Yours in sport, Brian. I still follow the walk results. [Ed. Brian also supplied Henry’s address and so I will be sending him this edition of THE LEICESTER WALKER.]   

WILF SMITH.

In the past Wilf has been mentioned frequently in THE LEICESTER WALKER , either do to the fact that he usually acknowledges safe receipt of this newsletter and incidentally sends along some stamps to help alleviate the cost of postage and production.                                                            

He is also mentioned due to the fact that he was the inaugural winner of the 1958 Leicester to Skegness Walk.

I therefore thought that it would be quite appropriate for me to produce of few details about Wilf’s career as a Walker. I was prompted to do this when I saw a photograph and article about Wilf in the Leicester Mercury recently. 
The article is headed ‘Champ who made headlines in 1958 still going strong. Wilf, 84, fit as a fiddle.’ Wilf still trains every day when he alternates stretches one day with running on the spot the other for 45 mins. He did the Skegness 100 three times and ran the Leicester Marathon twice. He and his wife Marg have 4 children, 14 grand children and 14 great grand children. His winning time in 1958 to become Centurion no. 275 was 18.02.37. He was third in 1960 behind Frank O’Reilly in 18.18.32 and then after a break of 14 years finished his third 100 in 1974 with a time of 20.15.34.
I have a great affinity with Wilf as I was his cyclist attendant on his first two hundreds and in 1974 his was in the winning team along with Dave Jones and me. What is more we both started our walking careers in the same race, the 1954 Leicester Mercury 20 miles.
However, his time in that race of 3.11.15 was some 44 mins. faster that me. He went on to figure prominently, particularly in the longer events and won the Midland 50kms. title in 1956 with a time of 4.54.07. We raced against each other on a number of occasions during our first few years, although I probably did more races than Wilf , it took over 3 years from our first race for me to beat him in a 6 mile club race. This was in September 1957. I won in 51.53 with Wilf finishing 3rd. in 55.00. In fact it wasn’t until March 1958 that I beat Wilf in a longer distance race—the Sheffield 15 miles. 
On another occasion I will describe how the first Skegness walk came about and my experience of being Wilf’s cyclist attendant on that occasion. 
BEFORE THE LEICESTER WALKER
The 1990 autumn edition of ‘Contact’ had a cover photo of Brian Kibble bearing the caption of ‘Forty Years On’. [Ed. I wonder what one had to achieve in order to have their photograph on the front cover]. The editor made a familiar request for more articles and apologised for another late issue. 
Pete Adams described his 35 mile sponsored walk in the Dales while Brian Kibble explained in detail his introduction to Race Walking via the Boys Brigade and how he first met Dave Trigg. A similar article to the one Brian had written for THE LEICESTER WALKER a few issues ago. There was a full report and result of the 1990 Leicester 100 miles held at Hungarton. The entry of 63 produced 57 starters and 31 finishers. The race was won by Richard Brown [17.54.28] with wife Sandra [18.56.46] second and Don Thompson [19.58.29] third. This was the first time that a Leicester promoted 100 mile race had failed to produce a home Club finisher. In fact it is interesting to note that from the 20 100 mile races promoted by the Leicester Walking Club they have produced 33 new Centurions. 

In addition the results of the Mercury Walk, Norton Cup, and Leicester Open 7 miles and schools walks were produced. There was also news that the English Schools Championships would be held on the track in 1991 where the team element would be discontinued. New members, George Smolinski, David Keown and Susan Bosworth were welcomed. 
A MESSAGE FROM SANDRA BROWN.
Dear Peter. Many thanks for another interesting edition of THE LEICESTER WALKER. Our warm regards to all at LWC. I am personally optimistic and positive about the future for walking as a sport and about the future of the Centurions. The two recent instances of televised features about walking events showed how much supportive interest there is for walking when it is visible to spectators, and is presented in an interesting and sympathetic way. Richard and I were out training around the rural lanes the day after a Saturday showing of one of the TV programmes, and we had lots of positive comment about walking from people we met, including a posse of cyclists.
We should see the ageing population as presenting a great opportunity for walking. It is terrific news that people continue to exercise into a grand old age, and that vets competitions have walkers and other competitors in their 80’s plus- and it’s now men and women equally, not just men as it once was, who are out there exercising. Walking is good news- great for exercise, health, fresh air, scenery, company. You can actually have a good chat as you walk, which is more than runners can often manage. Richard has to listen to me nattering away for miles on end.

As far as the Centurions are concerned, the Centurion brotherhood is flourishing on a world wide basis. Centurion races take place regularly in Australia, U.S.A, New Zealand and Malaysia and pride of place must go to our Dutch and other Continental brothers and sisters who have walks at ultra distances [above the marathon] which they can take part in nearly every weekend of the year.
I think we in the UK may have something to learn from the walking menus which are on offer in other Countries. The Dutch long-distance walking weekend includes walks at distances of 20k, 50k, 50 miles, 100k, 100 miles and 24 hours, all taking place within a 24 hour period from Saturday noon to Sunday noon. Somewhere between 100 and 200 people take part in the various events. In Australia and New Zealand too, the walking clubs and Centurions promote walks at 50k, 50 miles and 100k to help people progress towards their goal of walking 100 miles and to provide an alternative for those who don’t want to walk 100 miles every time.

Let us remember that we also have a great success story very close to home in the IOM where 100’s of people turn out each year for the Parish walk [with 85 miles and 50k options] and where the 2006 Centurion walk attracted great interest. On the mainland, Lancashire WC does a fantastic job with its Stanley Park 50k and 50 miles.
The experience of other countries suggests that younger as well as older walkers are interested in the ultra-distance.                  Some of the younger ultra walkers from the Eastern European countries who regularly compete in France in the Paris to Colmar qualifying races [24 hours, 28 hours or 200k] and in the great Paris to Colmar classic give truly stunning displays of fine ultra distance walking.

Let us celebrate the positives and build on them. We have a resurgence of interest and activity here in the UK for example in the Enfield and Redcar clubs. The record of the IOM walking clubs and the Parish walk is a fantastic success story. In 2008 we once again had a British walker in the Paris to Colmar with Kevin Marshall going nearly all the way in a gutsy performance. He’ll be back again for sure. British walkers participate in French ultra distance races and in the friendly long distance walks held regularly in Holland and Belgium. If ultra distance walking is a great sport for veterans- as it certainly is, well fantastic- bring it on.

Sandra Brown Centurion no. 735. 
THE THOUGHTS OF DAVE PALFREMAN.               
Dear Peter. Thank you once again for the latest copy of THE LEICESTER WALKER. As usual full of interesting topics although I detect an air of gloom in keeping with my own views with regards to the future of Race Walking in this country generally. However, on a plus side it is nice to see an influx of young walkers taking up the sport and performing with great credit both locally and nationally, but I just wonder whether they are finding it more difficult to reach their full potential to compete internationally with the limited quality of opposition available in this country. Perhaps inspired by the current Olympics and the exciting prospects of holding the next Games in London 2012, enthusiasm will blossom and race walking will flourish once more. I certainly wish them the very best of luck with their chosen sport and look forward to their increasing success in the years to come.

It was nice to read the recent article dedicated to Wilf Smith in the Leicester Mercury and knowing he is still going strong at the age of 84 ably supported as always by his wife Marg.     

Also a similar earlier article featuring Harold Williams, who although probably better known for his Rugby exploits, was also a member of LWC in the 70’s. Congratulations and best wishes to them all.

You mentioned lack of material could threaten the publication of your future editions of THE LEICESTER WALKER which I think would be a great pity as for many of us it is the only way we can keep in touch and up to date with the sport generally. I have therefore included the following which you might find interesting enough to include in the future.

You may recall my memoirs which you serialised in earlier editions of The L.W. giving reference to the walking events I was lucky enough to witness first hand at the 1948 Olympic Games. Well my late father was all his life dedicated to promoting athletics in schools and became an AAA judge and referee at many a National and International meeting.

He was also a keen photographer and with an  8mm cine camera took many family and holiday films which, when he died in 1991, have since been gathering dust in a cupboard at my younger brother’s house. Earlier this year I decided that these films should be edited and any interesting archive material transferred to DVDs. Although the quality of the film was generally poor, in black and white and without sound track, some interesting features came to light which I have managed to retain and might be of some interest.

There is some footage of the first athletics meeting held at RAF Cosford with the late Norris McWhirter giving an interview. Also we have a record of an International meeting between GB and West Germany at the White City featuring track and field athletes of the day and includes part of the 20km walk. The most interesting was what I believe was my first ever event in a Leicester vest, namely the Vauxhall 7 miles in 1972 featuring many well known walkers of the day in action for example Bob Dobson, Peter Ryan and John Eddershaw and from Leicester, Mal Tolley, Peter Markham, Graham Squire, Dave Trigg, Wilf and Sid Smith, Brian Kibble, John Heywood and yours truly amongst many more. 
The most interesting section of film was a side view of John Warhurst at the moment he was ‘pulled’ for allegedly lifting whilst walking down hill. I have studied this piece of film over and over again and I am convinced that John maintained contact at all times and with due respects to the Judge in question, his decision now seems rather harsh. Sorry John, not much of a consolation some 36 years after the event. Best wishes to you and Sylvia. Regards Dave Palfreman.

P.S. Just a piece of trivia. I was born in Mansfield. Double gold medal winner in Beijing Rebecca Adlington was also born in Mansfield. My father used to teach at the same school where she was educated. I learned to swim in exactly the same pool as she was taught to swim. SADLY THAT IS WHERE THE COMPARISONS COME TO AN ABRUPT END.     

WHERE ARE THEY NOW?

The list below is very much the same as the in the last edition of THE LEICESTER WALKER. However I have had a little success. First of all as you can see from correspondence above that two readers mentioned Henry DeSilva and so he will receive a copy of this issue. Another, Hardeep Minhas, turned up to the Jim Sharlott walks and not only took part but has since applied to re join the Club. Nevertheless I would still like to receive from any reader contact details of the following:- Danny Astill, Rick Astill, Phil Cheshire, Terry Crocket, Rob Dowsell, Andy Ethel, Lee Garner, Len Holton, Neil Johnson, Alan King, Jim Limbert, Trevor Loverage,  Terry Needham, Phil Parker, Roger Storer, Jim Stretton and Ted Warner.
WHAT’S WRONG? [part 4].

This time I would like to talk about publicity. There are those who say that there is no such thing as ‘bad publicity’ but I am afraid that I must disagree.

Race Walking has received its fair share of publicity during the past few months. 

The televising of the Isle of Mann Parish walk was very well presented showing as it did the majority of the field being non regular walkers.  

Just the general population of the island having a go at an ultra event. Those who had walked at some time or other being the main ‘front runners’ or should I say walkers. 

There was to have been an article in the Daily Telegraph, a preview of which some people managed to see. This was eventually not published but had it have been it would have put Race Walking in a very bad light. It certainly wasn’t at all complementary. 
Then of course there was the BBC 1 piece that was shown on a Saturday morning on 4 occasions a few weeks before the Beijing Olympics. This piece seems to have received universal acclaim but in criticising it I know that I will be on my own. Nothing new there then. Obviously the predominately veterans event showed what ‘gutsy’ athletes walkers are no matter what age. Particularly as the presenter struggled to beat the hour over 5 miles. What I take issue with is the fact that it portrayed to me, and incidentally other non walkers that I spoke to, the fact that to make the Olympic team was within everyone’s grasp. We all know that Olympic walkers are very highly trained athletes and to suggest that after completing 5 miles inside 60 mins. the presenter was about to try to make the Olympic team was totally absurd. I realise that he said this with tongue in cheek but to me it gave the impression that Race Walking was a second class event. 

These are my personal views and I don’t think that they are shared by anyone else but while I appreciate publicity for our ‘Event’ I am very strongly against it being ridiculed. 

Finally, anyone who had access to Eurosport had the opportunity of watching all three walking events in Beijing, almost entirely. After every attempt has been made to educate the commentators they still do not understand the Judging system. For instance having indicated that a particular walker had two red cards and then seeing that walker receive a yellow warning they were then wondering why he was still walking and not disqualified. 

What with the now familiar slow motion shots showing walkers off the ground and then the commentators trying to discredit the officials it makes one wonder whether this type of publicity is beneficial. 

I do realise that this section of THE LEICESTER WALKER has become a ‘moaning shop’ be it may as least provoke some discussion or disagreement.
JIM SHARLOTT WALKS.
The smallest field ever for this race and its predecessor, the Mercury Walk, of 19, including 2 women faced the starter Glyn Jones, the National President.

The race was won by Mark Williams [49.20], with Steve Arnold [53.32] second and Mark Wall [54.20] third. The Club had a total of 7 finishers including Hardeep Minhas, who although he walked as unattached, has since joined the Club. In the Team competition the Club finished 1st and 3rd. Helen Middleton won the women’s section in 59.35.

In the Younger Age Group races there were wins for Jasmine Nicholls[under 15--3km], Maks Orzel [under 15-- 3km] and Chris Vesty [under 17-- 3km] while Emma Achurch was 2nd. in the under 13 2kms.

THE PAST FEW MONTHS

July to Sept. 2008. Jasmine Nicholls won an English Schools development race over 2000mtrs while the following week she won the Alan Flear 3kms. In the England Athletics under 15 Championships she was third in the 3000mtrs. while Maks Orzel won the Boys equivalent.

The best Club performance in the English Schools Championships went to Jasmine Nicholls who was 2nd. in the Junior Girls 3kms while Maks Orzel was third [Junior Boys] and Chris Vesty 6th [Intermediate Boys]. The following week saw three members representing the Midlands in the Inter Area match. Here Emma Achurch and Jasmine Nicholls were both second in their respective sections with Chris Vesty 4th in the under 17 Boys 5kms.

During this period Sue Rey, Helen Middleton, Rod Dunn and Mark Wall all walked in various veterans’ leagues as well as championships. Over the longer distances Mark Wall [9.09.06] and Sue Rey [11.02.45] both finished 3rd. in the Blackpool 50 miles in preparation for the 100 miles where they both retired. 
LEICESTER W.C. versus R.A.P.C.
These were frequent fixtures during the Second World War and I must confess to having a dual interest.
A few years after joining the Club I learnt of the association between the Leicester Walking Club and the Royal Army Pay Corps and my connection started with my National Service and while I was serving my two years I joined the Club.

A number of members joined during the War as a result of being stationed in Leicester perhaps the best known being Chris Clegg, the Club’s first Centurion no. 135, who died last year. Many of the Matches were on a handicap basis where the RAPC team wore army boots.

As a result of compiling our Club records I came across a number of newspaper cuttings reporting the results of such events and many others where army teams were taking part.

Being inquisitive I was interested in tracing other Army walking performances particularly if there were any Leicester walkers involved. After frequent enquires with the army records offices that turned out to be unsuccessful I was beginning to feel that I was on to a looser. 
Then out of the blue I read an article in the regimental magazine stating that a number of newsletters published by the Leicester Pay depot had been donated to the Corps museum. I wrote to the curator and asked if he could check to see if there were any articles on ‘Walking’ in these newsletters. He replied by sending me a few Photostat copies of articles and results. 

I realise that to some readers these may be of little interest but I intend serialising these articles in future editions of THE LEICESTER WALKER as they form an important part of the Club’s history particularly at a time during the war when the Club could have disbanded.
PEDESTRIANISM/WALKING.
The Rules [Part 2]

To operate a new rule under the old system was fraught with danger and so it took just over 4 months to cause utter chaos.
 At the National 20km. Championship at Victoria Park there were some 139 starters from which 15 were disqualified, 7 of whom were Internationals. In fact a number of spectators said afterwards that it was difficult to ascertain who was actually leading because as soon as someone took the lead he was disqualified. For the record Carl Lawton won in 92.25.

Within a month an E.G.M was held where the proposal was to adopt the International system. Due to the fact that 6 Past Presidents voted against the proposal it was lost by 20 votes to 16.

There was a proposal from the Southern Area on the R.W.A. Annual General Meeting agenda ‘The International System of Judging shall be used in all National and Area Championships’. This was carried by 21 votes to 13. 

The first National at which the new system was held was the 10 miles at Leicester in 1980. In complete contrast with the 20k, some 10 months earlier, there were 224 finishers with only 4 disqualifications. So it would appear that the problem of so many disqualifications experienced previously had been solved. On a multi lap course there were 29 judges plus the chief that sent in just 43 D.Q. cards and 40 cautions.

Because of the amalgamation with the Women’s Walking Association the rules of the R.W.A. and in particular the Rules of Competition had to be rewritten. Therefore at the A.G.M. in September there was a general committee proposal ‘that the International system of Judging should be used in ALL National and Area Championships except the Colts [under 13], Boys [under 15], Girls [under 13] and Junior Women’s [under 15] Championships.’ This was carried by a majority decision.

Eventually all younger age group championships, in fact all races that could be judged according to the International system, were.

During the early 1980’s a number of the Worlds leading Coaches started to argue that the ‘Contact’ section of the rule should be dropped  as they thought that the most important criteria to establish the credibility of Race Walking was the ‘bent leg’. Needless to say this was not universally accepted.

The International system of Judging has in itself undergone a number of subtle changes through the years.

Initially one of the 3 cards required for a disqualification had to come from the Chief Judge. Then this was changed so that one of the 3 COULD be from the Chief Judge. Eventually the Chief Judge was not allowed to judge at all but became the organizer/administrator of the Judges panel. At one time there could be more than one judge from the same Country but this was changed in order that the judging decisions in International competitions were more democratic.

Eventually the ‘Warning Posting Board’ was introduced in order that the Competitors could see if a disqualification card had been submitted against them.

More recently the rule was slightly amended. Originally the knee had to be straight when in a ‘vertical upright position’ but this was changed to ‘at the point of contact’. In short instead of being straight in a vertical upright position, the knee had to be straight when the heel of the front foot made contact with the ground. 

Individual Nations can compete under whatever rules they like but if events are advertised as under ‘I.A.A.F. Rules’, then these rules should be strictly adhered to.

In Britain all races except Relays, point to point races, races for under 11’s and those where there were insufficient Judges were held under the International system. It was then recognized that the bent leg rule was not practical in 100 mile races and races of ultra distances. A rule was then brought in to Judge Races in excess of 50 Kms. on contact only. 

From the late 1980’s onwards the fields in races were in a desperate decline. Though not entirely responsible, one of the main reasons was the International system of Judging. After much thought and discussion it was decided to have 2 grades of competition.

The ‘A’ races would be Internationals, National and Area Championships as well as Open Races where the organizers so desired. These ‘A’ races would be judged under the International system.

Other lower standard ‘Opens’ as well as local and Inter Club races could be classed as ‘B’ races. These were all more ‘social’ type races of less importance. In ‘B’ races the walkers would be judged on ‘contact’ only, although 3 cards were still necessary to effect a Disqualification. Bent knees would not be penalized unless taking an unfair advantage. 
A LONG TIME AGO
July to Sept. 1958. 

At the beginning of July George Towers was 6th [15.42] in the RAF 2 mile Championship won by John Edgington [14.52] from Nigel Thompson [15.12]. The Peter Cup 2.5 miles saw a field of 43. The race was won by Tony Mousley [Hinckley Grammer] in 20.39 from David Murdock [Lansdowne] in 21.04. 
Tony Butler won the Midland Youths 1 mile in 7.25 where John Dix was third. Graham Squires was second in the Junior event.      Ken Camp won the Derbyshire 2 mile title in 14.56. 
Don Thompson [3.34.52] won the Birmingham Outer Circle 25 miles from George Chaplin [3.38.58] and Alf Poole [3.46.09]. The Club finished third the counting four being Peter Markham [8th in 3.57.34], Brian Kibble [11th in 4.01.09], Jack Rawlings [26th in 4.16.59] and Dave Trigg [30th in 4.18.59]. At the same time winning the H.J.Hill Shield for the  first team of 6 to finish, the other two to finish being Cyril Evans [32nd in 4.24.12] and Albert Tompkinson [38th in 4.33.00].

The same day Stan Vickers [13.33.4] won the AAA’s 2 mile title from Ken Matthews [13.45.2] and Bob Goodall [14.09.2]. Ken Camp improved on his County time by finishing 8th in 14.44.

The following week saw the first Leicester to Skegness 100 mile race taking place. Much has already been written about this race but just for the record Wilf Smith won in 18.02.37 from Frank O’Reilly [18.22.14] and Ron Stone [18.53.51]. The Club had 5 finishers with a further 5 failing to do so. More on the build up to this race next time. Ken Camp was 10th in an invitation 20kms at Crystal Palace while at the end of the month Lloyd Johnson was 5th [17.55] in a Veterans 2 mile match. 

At the beginning of August Tony Butler [20th] and John Dix [24th] took part in the Chertsey British Legion 6 miles won by Ken Matthews [43.17] from Eric Hall [44.46] and Tom Misson [46.26] while on the same day George Towers was 2nd in the Haverhill 2 mile handicap. 

The annual Market Bosworth 8 miles was won by Ken Matthews [56.11] from Lol Allen [58.52] and Fred Winter [60.27]. The Club had 7 finishers led by Peter Markham [7th in 63.40], Albert Staines [8th in 63.51] and Tony Butler [10th in 65.58]. 

Three great Northern walkers filled the prominent places in the Area 7 mile Championship, Albert Johnson [52.57], John Proctor [54.12] and Fred Winter [54.57] with Ken Camp having to be content with 4th place [56.33]. 

The Midland 50km Championship was held from the Club Room and won by George Chaplin [4.37.15] with Alf Poole second in 4.45.26 and Albert Staines third in 4.46.26. Albert backed by Mal Blyth [4th in 4.51.21] , Peter Markham [5th in 4.52.07] and Brian Kibble [6th in 5.02.42] easily won the team title. 
The month came to an end with Lloyd Johnson finishing 18th in a 5 mile match against the Stock Exchange and three days later completing the London Vidarians 25 miles in 4.01.15. 

At the other end of the distance spectrum the London Fire Brigade 2 mile Handicap was held at the White City. The race was won by Ray Middleton [off 350 yds] from Bob Clark [off 320yds] and Ray Hall [off 220 yds]. Peter Markham, Tony Butler and John Dix finished 2nd team. 
Don Thompson won the London to Brighton in 7.49.22 from Tom Misson [7.52.26] and George Chaplin [8.25.52]. The Club’s lone finisher was Jim Marriott [10.22.25] in 47th position. 

The last Saturday in September was traditionally the day when the Highgate 1 Hour walks were held at the Parliament Hill track. 
The ‘A’ section was won by Stan Vickers [8m 702yds] from Ken Matthews [8m 611yds] and Bob Goodall [7m 1650yds]. The Club’s only competitor in this section, Peter Markham was 11th. with 7 miles 819yds. 

Ray Middleton [7m 834yds] won the ‘B’ section that saw Albert Staines finishing 2nd with 7m 701yds and T.Clark third [7m547yds]. These two Club performances along with Tony Butler [1st with 7m 398yds] and John Dix 2nd with 7m 216yds], in the ‘C’ section enabled the Club to finish 4th team. 
July to Sept. 1983.
At the beginning of July Andy Trigg was 2nd [13.29.9] in the Universities 3000mtrs championship. The following day Geoff Toone [2nd in 3.12.53], Peter Markham [3rd in 3.15.38], John Paddick [6th in 3.24.34] and Tony Forryan [15th in 3.48.24] won the Team title in the Birmingham Open 35kms. The following day Peter Markham won the Midland Veterans 5000mtrs title in 26.19.3. 

At the end of that week Phil Vesty [89.09] finished 11th in the World Student Games 20kms. The next day the National 50kms was held at Enfield and won by Barry Graham [4.24.18] with Bob Dobson [4.28.59] second        and Murray Lambden [4.34.18] third. The Club won the Team title with Brian Adams [4.44.50], Chris Berwick [4.49.45], Peter Markham [4.59.46] and John Sturgess [5.21.52]. The following day Chris Smith finished third [12.46.6] in the Inter Counties 3000mtrs. In a field of 11 Alan King recorded 44.21 in the 4th Norton 10kms while on the same day Brian Adams [12.46] won the Sheffield 3000mtrs title. The AAA’s 3000mts was held at Crystal Palace and won by Dave Smith [11.36.04] with Phil Vesty [11.48.03] second and Roger Mills [12.03.58]. Chris Smith [12.38.65] was 6th. The following day Alan King won the Midland 20km title at Sutton Park in 97.15 with Chris Smith [102.43] second and Reg Gardner [103.22] third. Chris Berwick [106.52] completed the winning team where the Club had 11 finishers. 

Alan Worth [14.34.4] was 5th in the National Police 3000mtrs won by Dave Staniforth [13.00.8]. At the end of the first week in August Bob Dobson [5.38.05] won the Hastings to Brighton 38 miles.
Andy Trigg [5.46.56] was 2nd and Jake Warhurst [5.48.52] third. The Club finished 2nd Team with Brian Adams [4] and Ron Atton [26]. The next day Ernesto Canto [Mexico] won the World Championship 20kms in 80.49. Phil Vesty was 25th in 87.20. 

In the middle of the month Chris Bent was third [77.55] in the Lancashire W.C. 15kms, Alan King won a Midland match 3000mtrs in 12.30.7 while Peter Markham won the British Veterans 3000mtrs [14.28.3] and 5000mtrs [24.06.6] titles.
The same day saw a number of members taking part in the Alan Flear open track meeting. Alan King did the double by winning the 5000mtrs [22.34] and 10000mtrs [47.52]. Chris Smith also did a double by winning the 3000mtrs in 12.31 as well as the Devil take the hindmost. A similar meeting at Redditch at the beginning of September saw Chris Smith [21.42] getting the better of Alan King [21.48] in the 5000mtrs. Terry Needham finished third in the Dawlish 6 mile handicap while Alan King [91.00] won the County 20km Championship from Alan Worth [98.31] and Peter Markham [103.16].

Saffron Lane was the venue the following Wednesday for an Invitation Track meeting. The three Australian World Cup walkers dominated the Women’s 10000mtrs where Sue Cook [45.47] won from Sally Pierson [49.45.2] and Ann Ryan [50.39.5]. The Men’s race over the same distance went to Alan King [44.29.3] with Brian Adams [2nd in 45.14.9] and Chris Smith [3rd in 45.53.6].

The National 100km Championship was won by Brian Adams [10.13.16]. Ed Shillabeer was 2nd in 10.35.50 with Geoff Tranter 3rd in 10.36.13. Brian was backed by John Sturgess [10.56.44] and Chris Bent [11.03.05] that won the Team title. On the same day the World Cup 20km was held at Bergen. The race was won by the Czech walker Joseph Priblinec in 79.29 beating the World Champion Ernesto Canto [79.40] and Soviet Solomin in 79.42. The Club’s two walkers were Phil Vesty [86.29.8] and Alan King [90.29.1]. A few days later at the end of September the Veterans World Championships were held in Puerto Rico where Peter Markham recorded 25.37.1 in the 5000mtrs and 108.37.8 in the 20kms.                
FIXTURES

November 14.   2nd Chris Smith 2000mtrs and Fortune Cup 10000mtrs at Saffron Lane Track. 6.30pm.
November 29. Topham Cup 7 Mile Handicap
at the Club Room. 1.00pm.

December 6. L.T.Norton 10km Handicap.

at the Club Room. 1.00pm.

January 24 2009. Club 10 Mile Championship incorporating the County Championship

at the Club Room 1.0pm.

and FINALLY
As this will be the last edition of THE LEICESTER WALKER that I anticipate producing and distributing before 2009 I would like to wish all readers a very Happy Christmas and successful New Year. 
Once again I am asking for your help in producing any article that you can that I can use in a future edition. Any material should be sent to me by the middle of December.

I would also like to remind any reader who receives THE LEICESTER WALKER by post to let me know if they now have e-mail facilities. I am always willing to send copies via the post but it is much easier and quicker to forward via e-mail if you have such facilities.

Peter Markham,

7, St.Swithins Road,

Leicester. LE5 2GE.

pmarkham8@hotmail.com
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